THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – January 8, 2008
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on January 8, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order.  Dan McCarty Middle School chorus students led the Pledge of Allegiance and perform a musical selection.
MINUTES

December 11, 2007 Regular Meeting

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the


 December 11, 2007 regular meeting (Ingersoll/



Hensley/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1.  JS Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Port St. Lucie High School Students
Mr. Jay Stewart, District Athletic Director, asked the Board to recognize two students who had achieved great academic and athletic success during their current school careers.  The school principal, assistant principals, coaches, and family members came forward to speak about and honor Ms. Marissa Kubylski and Mr. Kevin Kiwi from Port St. Lucie High School.
An added recognition that Mr. Stewart asked the Board to receive pertained to Mr. Danny Ninestine, athletic director at Port St. Lucie High School, who was recently recognized as one of eight athletic administrators from across the nation to receive the National Federation of High Schools’ Citation Award in Nashville, Tennessee. This award is presented annually to athletic administrators in recognition of their contributions to interscholastic athletics at the local, state and national levels.
2. ML Presentation of Working Together for Success Grants 
Ms. Mary Holmgren, Executive Director of the St. Lucie County Education Foundation, and Foundation President Rudy Howard awarded the Working Together for Success classroom grants to teachers for their innovative teaching methods and for school-wide innovative projects designed to motivate low-performing students.  President Howard also asked the Board to recognize the many sponsors who had contributed to the awards program. 
3. JD Summer Internship Program Sponsored by Facilities & Maintenance Dept. (Donation Value $20,000)
The facilities and maintenance departments, in collaboration with the Career and Technical Education Department, announced that it would be sponsoring paid summer internships for 11th grade students currently enrolled in related career and technical programs.  The inaugural program was scheduled to begin in the summer of 2008.  The facilities and maintenance department made the decision to use the proceeds of its “First Annual Golf Outing” to benefit students in St. Lucie County high schools through a summer internship program.  Sufficient monies was raised to hire 7-10 career technical education students.  Students will be given the opportunity to work with project managers, maintenance professionals, and other employees in their day-to-day work activities.  Board consensus was to accept the $20,000 for the summer internship program as described.
 4. CH ALPI 40th Anniversary Proclamation
The Agricultural and Labor Program, Inc., (ALPI), has provided community support services for socially and economically disadvantaged children and families for many years.  ALPI invited the School Board to join them in commemorating their 40th anniversary.  St. Lucie County Head Start Director Mary Jones came forward to read a proclamation designating January 26, 2008 as Agricultural and Labor Program, Inc. 40th Anniversary Day.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board proclaim


 January 26, 2008 as ALPI 40th Anniversary Day (Carvelli/



Miller/Carried 5-0).
STAFF REPORTS

5. OR Curriculum Report
The Board received written and verbal school improvement plan presentations from Mr. Keith Davis, Principal at C. A. Moore Elementary, Mrs. Kerry Padrick, Principal at Dan McCarty Middle School, and Mrs. Jackie Lynch, Principal at White City Elementary.  School improvement plans are presented during each regular business meeting as determined by the Superintendent and staff.   The reports include the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.

Individual board members and the Superintendent receive each report and follow-up with comments/questions as needed.   
China Experience for Students Grades 6-12
Mrs. Genelle Yost, Area Assistant Superintendent, and Mr. Keith Hanak from Panasonic USA informed the Board about a “China Experience” opportunity for all secondary students (grades 6-12) in the district.  Panasonic USA was sponsoring an all expense paid trip for one student and one chaperone to the 2008 Summer Olympics in Beijing, China through a district sponsored media project entitled “A Teenager’s Life in China Today”.   Eligible students would create an 8-10 minute video or power point slide show production, including a written narrative of no less than 500 words, about the daily life of a teenager in China (research annotations required).   
On behalf of the Board, Mrs. Yost presented Mr. Hanak with a plaque to thank Panasonic USA for providing the above described student enrichment opportunity.
Forest Grove Middle School MOA Program

On another matter, Mrs. Yost, assisted by Forest Grove Middle School Principal Charles Cuomo, talked to the Board about a Marine and Oceanographic Academy (MOA) Prep program for Forest Grove Middle School.  The MOA Prep was a specifically directed program of preparatory studies designed for a limited cohort of grades 6-8 students who would transition to the upper level Marine and Oceanographic Academy of Harbor Branch at Florida Atlantic University.  MOA Prep at Forest Grove Middle School was a :  a) district middle school attractor program; b)  had entry criteria to model an upper level MOA program; c) would accommodate 25-30 students per grade, and d) was a feeder program for Fort Pierce Westwood High’s MOA.  Components included hydrology, aquaculture, biotechnology, and restoration projects.
Board members and Superintendent Lannon were very excited about the feeder program and commented that the timing was right and it was a great opportunity to become a true partner in research.

Superintendent’s Report 

Superintendent Lannon invited Mr. John Williams, Principal at Fort Pierce Central High School, Mrs. Gerri McPherson, Vice President at Florida Atlantic University, and Mr. Mark Goldstein, Director of FAU College of Bio Science/Marketing & Technology, to describe a pilot program that was created to teach underachieving 10th grade students at Fort Pierce Central High about careers in the medical profession.  The program would introduce students to fields such as hospital administration, pharmacology, dentistry, emergency medical technology and biomedical research.  The program goal was to encourage and develop student desire to enter the healthcare field.  Initially, in 2008-09, the program would be open to ten students in the 10th grade.  Each year, another grade to include 10 students would be added up through the 12th grade.  Students will not receive college credit.  The program’s curriculum and student selection requirements had not yet been determined but there would be some mandatory parental involvement.  Mr. Williams described the next steps and expansion possibilities of the program.
Board members and Superintendent Lannon expressed appreciation to everyone for their great teamwork and partnership.  It was an incredible work of sharing best practices and addressing student problems.
CTA REPORT

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman spoke to the Board about new beginnings and building relationships in 2008.  She talked about the evaluations that teachers were currently undergoing and asked that the administration embrace any deficiencies and communicate back to the employees that the administration was there to assist them.  Ms. Tillman stressed it was important to maintain constant communication, even if those involved agreed to disagree.  
CWA REPORT

No report.

CONSENT AGENDA
Chairman Hilson noted there was one unscheduled speaker who wished to address consent agenda item #7, Personnel Agenda & Leaves.  The Board elected to hear the speaker prior to taking a vote on the matter.
Trevor Maloy, a nine year old student from Floresta Elementary, asked the Board not to take his principal away from his school.  He told the Board he and other students were very upset that she was leaving the school.  She was a great principal; the students loved her and would miss her very much.

Superintendent Lannon congratulated young Trevor for his courage to speak to the Board and for offering a statement of love to another human being.  He told Trevor he served as an example that it was never too early or too late to speak about someone you care for.  Consequently, Mr. Lannon was compelled to explain to the student that it was his decision to transfer his principal, Mrs. Juanita Wright, to another school.  It had taken a long time to make the decision and he had tried to complete the change with the least amount of disruption.  It was the superintendent’s responsibility to try to find the best people for all schools. Mr. Lannon assured the student that his principal, Mrs. Wright, would still be his friend.  Mr. Lannon encouraged Trevor to get to know his assistant principal who would be in charge of the school during the interim.  Mr. Lannon also stated he had great confidence in the Floresta Elementary faculty who had worked hard and contributed so much to Trevor’s school.    

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent


agenda items #7 through #21 as presented (Hensley/Miller/



Carried 5-0).
 7. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 8. SR Revised Job Descriptions for: Bus Paraprofessional, District Data Specialist, ESE Paraprofessional,

                              ESOL Paraprofessional, General Paraprofessional, Paraprofessional for Hearing Impaired,

                              Pre-Kindergarten Paraprofessional, Records Specialist-Title I/Migrant Program, Self Care Aide-ESE,



 Title I Paraprofessional
 9.  TB Contractual Agreement with St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Office for School Resource Program 

10. TB School Resource Officers Contract and Operation Agreement for 2007-08 with City of Port St. Lucie
11. TB District Steering Committee’s Recommendation to Change Bus Driver Pay Rates for Miscellaneous Duties
12. TB Petty Cash Account – Morningside Elementary

13. KS Agreement with CTE Clinicals at Palm Garden Nursing Home

14. SW Division of Blind Services Grant Application/Space Camp

15. BS Professional Services Agreement with James A. Silverberg for Hospital/Homebound Services
16. BS Professional Services Agreement with Isaura Henry for Translating Services

17. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Diane Kaufman for Child Find Services
18. CT Rivers Edge Elementary Gifted/Leadership Student Trip to Washington, D. C., March 28 – April 5, 2008  

19. CT Northport K-8 8th Grade Class Trip to New York, New York, on March 27-29, 2008
20. OR Collaboration Agmt. for Pilot Health Sciences Outreach Training with FAU at Fort Pierce Central High 
21. DH Allapattah Flats K-8 Utility Easement to Florida Power & Light (Copper Creek Subdivision)
OTHER BUSINESS

22. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Order #076      


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


 Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final


 Order #076 (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.

BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

No report.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.  
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Hensley referred to an announcement in the newspaper that told about the effort of the Economic Development Council of St. Lucie County to put together a $117.8 million package from the state, city and county to attract Oregon Health & Science University’s Vaccine and Gene Therapy Institute to acreage in Tradition.  She indicated the reason St. Lucie County was being looked at more closely for these types of institutes was due to the community’s passion and willingness to work together.  It was an exciting thing to hear.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Scott Walter, owner of Teachers Pet and More, questioned the new language and purchasing procedures that the district had begun to utilize approximately two months ago  As a result, Mr. Walter’s business have been taken off the vendor list.  Mr. Walters wanted to retain his business relationship with the district and asked that something be done.

Parent Amanda Bowen described a truancy situation that pertained to her child and asked for some direction/help.  Superintendent Lannon agreed to meet with Ms. Bowen to review the matter. 
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the regular January 8, 2008 meeting at approximately 9:08.p.m.







